Portland Dahlia Society Bulletin

Meets second Tuesday of the month at Rose City Park United Methodist Church, 5830 N.E. Alameda

Website: portlanddahlia.com

Editor: Mike Riordan (503)256-0425 Contacts: Larry Smith thebodysmith@hotmail.com , Jeanette Benson (503) 649-4118

Next meeting Tuesday, June 10th, 2014 @ 7:30 PM

SOCIETY NEWS

Thanks to all the volunteers who worked so hard on all of our tuber and plant sale fundraisers. Thanks to all the growers that generously donated their tubers, plants, time, packaging, printing and labeling materials. Special thanks to the Gitts Family and Swan Island Dahlias for use of their facilities for the two tuber packing work parties. We hope to have a financial report available at the meeting so we can see exactly where we stand. Preliminary estimates put us ahead of last year.

Teresa Bergman is in the process of getting together a group order for Portland Dahlia Society T-Shirts and other PDS branded apparel. These are handy to wear at shows so we can be identified with our club. They also are great to use during our fundraising functions to identify us as working volunteers. Please see the attached order form which can be given to Teresa at the meeting.

COOKIES FOR JUNE

Treat hosts for June are Gary Murphy and Teresa Meisner.

PROGRAM FOR JUNE

Our program this month will feature a discussion of various methods of watering including T-Tape. We also hope to have a few more green plants donated for auction as many members report having a shortage of tubers to plant and a need to fill-ins for no shows

TOPPING OUT

Sometime this month growers generally pinch out, top out or 'stop out' their dahlia plants. This tends to create a bushier plant with more blooms at their prime simultaneously. Most publish materials suggest allowing 2 to 4 laterals to develop for AA and A's, 4 to 6 laterals for B's, 6 to 8 laterals for BB's and 8 or more for Miniatures. By directing the plant's energy through stopping, disbranching and disbudding, growers are rewarded with superior blooms in every respect. You most likely won't allow all laterals which form to continue growing. By way of example, if you have a plant of *Kenora Jubilee*, with four sets of developed leaves, one has the possibility of eight laterals developing after pinching out the growth tip. Far better

to allow the top four laterals to develop and remove those developing lower on the plant. By removing the lower laterals you have less chance of mildew and hard to reach insects becoming an issue.

DOS AND DON'TS

Do try to manage healthy plant growth by allowing only one sprout to grow from each tuber. If multiple sprouts are allowed to grow, they tend to compete with each other resulting in smaller flowers and generally weaker growth. Don't remove the unwanted sprouts by pulling on them. I did this at one time, until I managed to break the neck of the only tuber of a new and expensive variety. Pinching or cutting works fine. Pulling, a definite no-no.



Clearview Claret Photo

Do water green plants to keep them growing vigorously. A liquid fertilizer at half strength administered weekly will also keep them growing strong. During periods of hot weather, this could make all the difference in healthy plants vs. throwing them into a stalled, shocked state where they are apt to express viral symptoms. If you have tubers and green plants growing together hand watering the green plants is the preferred option. If during the middle of June the ground begins to dry out a bit, one can start overhead watering. Using an oscillating sprinkler, the gardener can simulate a refreshing spring shower. Morning showers as opposed to evening showers would be less conducive to powdery mildew. When the plants reach about a foot high, I usually put out

the drip tape and begin watering in the normal manner. At this point all overhead watering is discontinued.

Every year it seems that some varieties begin looking virused that have never shown symptoms previously. Tell-tale oak leaf or mosaic patterns in lighter yellow on the foliage or yellowing along the foliage mid-rib may indicate stock that should be culled. Some yellow spotting of the leaves can be caused by insect damage (e.g., thrips) and is not to be confused with disease. If you look on the undersides of the leaves you can see where the insects entered to cause their damage. If you are not sure if a plant is diseased, you might want to ask the opinion of a more experienced grower or bring a leaf sample to our meeting.

Dahlia smut is a curable fungus disease that at first symptom looks like dahlia ring spot virus. If left unchecked, the spots will rot all the way through the foliage giving a "shot hole" appearance. The smut is likely to occur in the same areas of the garden each season as the fungus winters over in the soil. It seems to be most prevalent in June in our area. *Daconil* is an effective fungicide against dahlia smut available to the home gardener.

The rotting mother tuber phenomenon usually happens this month. You may have a strong healthy plant that suddenly, inexplicably begins to wilt. Usually, this means the mother tuber is decomposing. Don't dig up the plant to investigate. The plant will attempt to survive by growing new side roots, but this takes a little time. To help Mother Nature along, try shading the plant on the South and West sides with a piece of cardboard about a foot square held in place by three stakes per side.

Replanting is a seldom discussed subject. But nothing ever works out perfectly. And some plants don't grow and others need to be culled because they are diseased. If the dahlia grower has a few extra green plants, they come in handy for this purpose. A few extra tubers growing individually in pots for this specific purpose work out equally well. Having extra stock for the express purpose of replanting also makes one more apt to cull the plants you know deep down you need to cull.

Recently there has been some discussion among experienced growers about the use of Epsom Salts (Magnesium Sulfate). The consensus seems to be that the magnesium helps unlock other nutrients and make these nutrients more available to the plants. Another grower reports that using Epsom Salts greatly improved the keeping quality of his tubers over winter. I'd be a bit cautious with the application rate initially, starting with maybe a teaspoon per plant around the drip line. You can always add a little more later, but it is difficult for plants to recover from too much of just about anything.

PEARLS FROM THE PAST

Cultivation and the manner in which it is done spell the difference between success and failure in growing dahlias. Cultivation is placed ahead of watering as with proper preparation and cultivation of the soil, moisture can be conserved but watering without cultivation is worse than no watering at all. There is no truer adage than "the hoe is mightier than the hose". Editor's note: A garden rake works even better than a hoe to cultivate and loosen the soil. The soil is raked around the plants and the paths themselves between the rows are also raked.



Photo: Hollyhill Liz

Cultivation should be started as soon as the shoots are far enough out of the ground to mark the rows. The object is three fold, to break the crust and conserve moisture, to allow aeration of the soil and to destroy the weeds which take food and moisture from the plants. Cultivation should be shallow until the plants are up a few inches after which it should be worked several inches deep until the plants are a couple of feet high or until the buds start to show. Cultivation should always be shallow close to the plants to avoid injury to the feeder roots. By the time the buds start to show the fine feeder roots will fill most of the space between the rows and deep cultivation should cease. From then on cultivation should only be deep enough to keep a dust mulch on top. Many growers make it a practice to always float the ground after cultivating as it helps to prevent evaporation of the moisture. A crust should never be allowed to form as this will permit the soil to dry out in a very short time. The ground should be stirred at least once every two weeks and should always be worked as soon after a rain as the top surface dries out sufficiently. The hoe is the implement most used in the small garden for cultivation and is always needed to remove weeds form around the plants in any planting. After the plants get well started, a rake may be substituted for the hoe for close work as it is not so apt to injure the fine roots.

From *Practical Dahlia Culture* published by the Portland Dahlia Society in 1946.



SHIRT ORDER FORM

Portland Dahlia Society

Several years ago the members voted to make purple our "official" shirt color. However, if you don't like purple, or would just like one in a different color, you may order whatever you would like. The print on the shirt is of our medal, as shown above. The flower is in pink and the lettering is in gold foil.

Shirts must be ordered by June 30th – and will be ready by the end of July. You can pick up at our August meeting, or have shipped to you for an additional charge.

Style	Sizes	Price	Colors	
			available	
T-shirts	S-M-	\$12.00	Purple, Black,	
	L-XL	\$13.00	Navy, Forest	
	XXL		Green,	
			Cardinal,	
			White,	
Youth t-	XS-S-	\$10.00	Same as	
shirts	M-L-		above	
	XL			
Hanes	S-M-	\$18.00	Purple, Black,	
50/50	L-XL	\$19.00	Navy, Forest	
Jersey Sport	XXL		Green,	
Shirt			Cardinal,	
			White	
Crewneck	S-M-	\$18.00	Purple, Black,	
Sweatshirt	L-XL	\$19.00	Navy, Forest	
	XXL		Green,	
			Cardinal,	
			White	
Youth	XS-S-	\$17.00	Same as	
sweatshirts	M-L-		above	
	XL			
½ Zip	S-M-	\$24.00	Maroon,	
Sweatshirt	L-XL		Black, Navy,	
			Forest Green	

Aprons,	One	\$13.95	Black,
Twill –	size		Maroon,
3 pockets,			Hunter, Navy,
24" L			Royal

Qty	Style	Color	Size	Price
		SUBTOTA	L	
		SHIPPING	r - \$7	
		for 1 st item	, add	
		\$1 for each	1	
		additional	item	
		TOTAL		
		INCLUDE	D	
		WITH OR	DER	

Your Name:	
Address:	
City:	State
ZipZip	

Make check payable to Teresa Bergman and mail to 100 Chapman Rd., Castle Rock, WA 98611. If you have any questions, call me at 360-751-1280 or e-mail:

<u>Teresa@dahlias4u.com</u>. Order must be received by June 30th, 2014.